
LAS VEGAS VALLEY WATER DISTRICT 
BIG BEND WATER DISTRICT 

KYLE CANYON WATER DISTRICT 
JOINT BOARD MEETING 

SEPTEMBER 3, 2024 
MINUTES 

CALL TO ORDER 9:00 a.m., Commission Chambers, Clark County Government Center, 
500 South Grand Central Parkway, Las Vegas, Nevada 

DIRECTORS PRESENT: Marilyn Kirkpatrick, President 
Jim Gibson, Vice President 
Justin Jones  
William McCurdy II 
Ross Miller (via phone) 
Michael Naft 
Tick Segerblom 

STAFF PRESENT: John Entsminger, Colby Pellegrino, Doa Ross, Greg Walch, Kevin Bethel 

Unless otherwise indicated, all members present voted in the affirmative. 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 
For full public comment, visit www.lvvwd.com/apps/agenda/lvvwd/index.cfml 

Laura McSwain, 2727 Ashby Ave., representing the Water Fairness Coalition, commented on items #8 and #11. She 
stated that there was no supporting material for item #11 which would have been beneficial to have in advance of the 
meeting, and stated that the bidding process on item #8 is unclear and suggested a more robust procedure. Ms. McSwain 
added that her research shows that the entity in item #8 is listed as expired with the office of the Secretary of State. 

Pete Foley, 4512 Fernbrook Rd., commented on item #8 and stated that there is no information about where the funding 
for the leak assistance program is coming from. He also stated that the District has yet to report on the Excessive Use 
Charge revenue. Mr. Foley asked if the proposed leak assistance program will be strictly income-based or will it account 
for household size, adding that the current fines are inequitably applied to large families. He questioned if the entity 
involved in item #8 can securely and appropriately manage sensitive information that they may have access to.  

Terry O’Rourke, 2000 Palm Canyon Court, commented on item #8 and expressed concern with a non-profit taking 
work from legitimate contractors in the private sector, and questioned if Local 525 has a professional training program. 

Diane Henry, 7525 Coley Ave., commented on item #8 and expressed concern about the payout/rebate structure to 
fund this program, stating that was not what was originally proposed by the District. She questioned how these 
organizations were selected for these programs and added that President Kirkpatrick’s husband was formerly employed 
by Local 525, citing a potential conflict of interest.   

President Kirkpatrick stated that her husband is retired from Local 525 and that she was always planning to disclose 
that information. She also stated that the board does not participate in those selection meetings and stated that there 
will be an Excessive Use Charge report given in the fall. She added that her job is to do what is best for her constituents. 

ITEM NO. 

1. Approval of Agenda & Minutes

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve the agenda and the minutes from 
the joint meeting of August 6, 2024. The motion was approved. 

Las Vegas Valley Water District 

CONSENT AGENDA Items 2 – 5 are routine and can be taken in one motion unless a Director requests that 
an item be taken separately. 
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2. Approve and authorize the President to sign, in substantially the same form as attached hereto, an interlocal
agreement between the City of Las Vegas and the District for installation of water facilities for the Rancho
& Oakey Dog Park Project.

3. Approve and authorize the President to sign, in substantially the same form as attached hereto, an interlocal
agreement between the City of Las Vegas and the District for installation of water facilities for the Strong
Start Academy at 9th and Bridger Project.

4. Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign Change Order No. 2 and Change Order No. 3 to the
contract with Farr Construction Corporation for a potable water tank rehabilitation in a combined amount
not to exceed $578,278.

5. Approve and authorize the President to sign, in substantially the same form as attached hereto, an interlocal
agreement between Clark County and the District for the installation of water facilities for the Clark County
Department of Aviation Central Maintenance and Distribution Facility Project.

FINAL ACTION:  A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve staff’s recommendations. The 
motion was approved. 

BUSINESS AGENDA 

6. Authorize an increase in expenditures for the existing joinder agreements utilizing the State of Nevada
vehicle purchasing contract for light and medium duty fleet vehicles to a total amount not to exceed
$3,300,000 annually.

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve staff’s recommendations. The 
motion was approved. 

7. Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign an agreement between American Water Resources,
LLC, an Oncourse company and the District to provide service line warranties to District single-family
residence customers for a period of four years and authorize an option to renew for three additional one-
year periods.

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve staff’s recommendations. The 
motion was approved. 

8. Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign a Leak Repair Program Funding Agreement and
authorize payment of up to $500,000 per year to the Plumbers, Pipefitters & Service Technicians Local
525 to provide financial assistance to eligible homeowner customers for the detection and repair of District-
identified excessive and/or ongoing leaks.

John Entsminger, General Manager, stated that this is the third of three pilot programs to financially assist homeowners 
who have excessive or ongoing leaks. He addressed the question about who may qualify for the leak repair program 
and stated that those qualifications come from the Department of Housing and Urban Development. 

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve staff’s recommendations. The 
motion was approved. 

9. Approve submission of documents necessary to effectuate opting out of proposed PFAS class action
settlements with Tyco, BASF and any defendants added in the future.

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve staff’s recommendations. The 
motion was approved. 

10. Conduct a public hearing regarding the issuance of General Obligation (Limited Tax) Water Bonds
(additionally secured by SNWA pledged revenues) in the maximum aggregate principal amount of
$472,100,000 for the purpose of financing water projects for the Southern Nevada Water Authority.

President Kirkpatrick opened the public hearing. There was no one from the public wishing to speak and she closed 
the public hearing. 

NO ACTION REQUIRED 
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11. Receive an update on Colorado River conditions, community response to conservation, and District 
conservation initiatives. 

John Entsminger, General Manager, gave a hydrology and conservation update. He highlighted the Bureau of 
Reclamation’s August 24-month study noting that Lake Mead is projected to remain in shortage conditions for at least 
five years. He also stated that basin-wide conservation success has stored more water in Lake Mead. He also 
recognized the record heat in Southern Nevada this past summer, which had impacts to water use in June and July. 
Mr. Entsminger gave an update on SNWA’s conservation goal of 86 gallons per capita per day and noted that Southern 
Nevada’s largest water users have consistently reduced water use since 2023, upon implementation of the Excessive 
Use Charge. He provided an update on the District’s leak detection and notification efforts and Southern Nevada’s 
conservation program updates. He also noted the Southern Nevada Water Authority’s enhanced Water Smart 
Landscapes rebate, which will likely be reduced in the coming months due to full expenditure of the grant. He shared 
that he would like to bring an item back to the Director McCurdy spoke about the reversal of Excessive Use Charge 
due to timely repairs and asked what the timeframe for repairs needs to be to warrant a reversal of the charge. Mr. 
Entsminger stated that if the leak is repaired within 60 days, a reversal of the fine can occur. The presentation is 
attached to these minutes. 

Big Bend Water District (Las Vegas Valley Water District Board of Directors sitting as the Big Bend Water 
District Board of Trustees) 

12. Approve submission of documents necessary to effectuate opting out of proposed PFAS class action 
settlements with Tyco, BASF and any defendants added in the future. 

FINAL ACTION:  A motion was made by Director McCurdy to approve staff’s recommendations. The motion 
was approved. 

Kyle Canyon Water District (Las Vegas Valley Water District Board of Directors sitting as the Kyle Canyon 
Water District Board of Trustees) 

13. Approve submission of documents necessary to effectuate opting out of proposed PFAS class action 
settlements with Tyco, BASF and any defendants added in the future. 

FINAL ACTION:  A motion was made by Chair Miller to approve staff’s recommendations. The motion was 
approved. 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

Laura McSwain stated that the EUC is a personal attack and a financial burden. She stated that the landscape of the 
community is suffering because of the high fines that impact water use, adding that there are other ways to address the 
drought. Ms. McSwain submitted public comment material which are attached to these minutes. 

Cheryl Hall is a long-time Las Vegas resident and is on a fixed income. She said that the recent addition of the Excessive 
Use Charge is abusive, and it has impacted her family’s finances substantially. She stated that they have renovated their 
backyard as part of the Water Smart Landscapes program, but that this year she has been charged as much for Excessive 
Use Charge as she has for water. She stated that they recently drained their pool into the sewer system but would not 
be given special consideration to refill it. She feels it is unfair that she will be charged a penalty to get that water back. 

Jill Heart, 3425 Maverick St., expressed concern about the hazards of artificial turf that is being installed in the valley. 
She stated that there are other options that should be considered, including drought tolerant grass. She stated that even 
with her reduction in water use, she is still receiving the Excessive Use Charge.   

Sharon Sealy, 6475 Darby Ave., stated that she has removed a lot of her grass and reduced her water usage, but is still 
receiving a high water bill. She said the District’s tier system and Excessive Use Charge are unfair to those who live 
on larger lots and try to maintain their trees and vegetation. She is concerned about the urban heat island in Las Vegas 
and added that the removal of grass and trees is a major cause of this. 

Judy Clark, 3425 Maverick St., stated that the Excessive Use Charge is not only received through watering landscapes, 
but simply day-to-day living and water use indoors with a household of six individuals. She said that the trees in her 
yard are dying because she cannot afford to water them. She stated that she pays more in EUC than what her actual 
water bill is. Ms. Clark requested more communication from the board. 
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Pete Foley stated that he does not understand why the District has not been able to give a report on how the revenue 
earned from the Excessive Use Charge is being spent. He also stated that, to-date, the public has not received an answer 
as to why these fees are so inequitable, meaning the “one-size-fits-all” policy.    

Diane Henry stated that the turf removal programs contribute significantly to the heat island effect, as above average 
temperatures continue. She stated that implementing a “cool” season watering schedule should not begin on September 
1st, as temperatures are still high. She is concerned about the future of Southern Nevada and its resident’s quality of 
life. 

Darrin Whetstone and Ken Geraghty submitted public comment in advance of the meeting. Their comments are 
attached to these minutes.  

Adjournment   
There being no further business to come before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:03 a.m.   

Copies of all original agenda items and minutes, including all attachments, are on file in the General Manager’s office at the 
 Las Vegas Valley Water District, 1001 South Valley View Boulevard, Las Vegas, Nevada. 
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Hydrology and 
Conservation Update

September 2024

• Lake Mead’s water 
elevation is projected 
to be ~1,060 feet.

• Lake Mead will remain 
in a Tier 1 Shortage 
(279,000 AF).

• Shortage is projected 
for at least 5 years.

The Bureau of Reclamation released its August 24-Month Study, 
which sets Colorado River operating conditions the following year.

2

Despite poor hydrology, Basin-wide water conservation is working.

“The Colorado River System is already showing significant 
improvements as a result of water savings from the historic 
investments in conservation and infrastructure 
improvements…”

    Camille Touton, Commissioner
    Bureau of Reclamation

3

October November December January February March April

May June August September ExplanationJuly

The Colorado River Basin has been experiencing warm temperatures
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July 2024 was the hottest month in Las Vegas history, following
the hottest June on record for the Las Vegas Valley.

• Average Max Temperature: 111.5° F

• 64 days with high temperatures       
exceeding 100° F

• July 7: Hottest day on record (120° F)

• No precipitation
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Despite record heat in June and July, January-July 2024 water 
use remains lower than the 3-year average.
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As the climate warms, Southern Nevada will face the same challenges 
as other southwestern urban communities:

• Extended durations of low Lake Mead 
elevations

• Changes in water quality

• Potential increases in water use to 
compensate for warmer, drier conditions

• Additional reductions of Colorado River 
resources

7

No new golf courses
Golf course water budgets
Cool to warm season grass
Non-functional grass 
Park improvements

Large Water User Policy
Leak Resolution
Asset Management
Septic Conversion Program 86

GPCD

GRASS
EFFICIENCY

NEW DEVELOPMENT

GOAL

Cooling Standards
Pool Standards
Limit new grass
Septic Standards

Cooling Rebates
Grass Rebates
Tree Incentives
Tree Canopy Investments

ADAPTATION
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Being water efficient protects existing customers.
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Meeting the conservation goal will require continued progress, 
especially during hot, dry years.
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LVVWD’s top 100 water users used                                     
205 million gallons in 2023, compared to                
268 million gallons the prior year. 

2024 has continued to realize water savings 
among the largest residential water users: 

2022 (Jan – June): 125 million gallons used
2023 (Jan – June): 95 million gallons used
2024 (Jan – June): 86 million gallons used

LVVWD’s largest water users reduced water 
use by 63 million gallons last year.

Fewer bills are affected by Excessive Use Charges 
than compared to last year.

• The number of bills with Excessive Use Charges is down 19% from last year.

• The number of bills affected with Excessive Use Charges is half of what was 
modeled when established.

• Compared to the same period last year, the District assessed Excessive Use 
Charges on 143 million fewer gallons of water (Jan – July)
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Excessive Use Charge – Revenue

2023 – 2024 Revenue (January - July)
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LVVWD is notifying customers about atypical water use, helping 
customers identify/fix onsite issues.

• LEAK NOTIFICATIONS: Since January, the LVVWD has sent out 113,800 customer 
notifications about leaks or abnormal water use via text and/or phone calls.

• LEAK LETTER: LVVWD automatically generates a letter if 7 days of continuous flow 
is observed

• EXCESSIVE USE LETTER: A separate letter is generated if 7 days of continuous flow 
that averages more than 1,500 gallons a day is observed

• EXCESSIVE LEAK FEE LETTER: A subsequent letter is generated if no changes are 
seen after 21 days

• 67,815 letters issued this year
13

Conservation Program Updates 

• Excessive Use Charge Reversals: The LVVWD will reverse Excessive Use Charge 
penalties if leaks are repaired in a timely manner. ($726,500 returned Jan – July)

• Leak Adjustment Program: Allows customers to receive a credit for up to half of their 
water bill charges attributed to the leak ($461,400 credited Jan – July)

• Leak Repair Reimbursement Program: Assists customers with the cost of leak repairs –
50% up to $1,000 (129 leak applications; $83,000 committed)

• Low Income Leak Repair Program: Assists eligible customers with the cost of higher-
priced leak repairs ($1.5 million committed to support low-income customers)

• Water Service Line Protection Program: For consideration today
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A $24 million grant from the State of Nevada is incentivizing 
single-family residential customers to convert unused grass.

The SNWA was awarded a $24 million grant from the State of 
Nevada to offer a $2 “topper” to the existing $3 rebate for the 
Water Smart Landscapes program.

• Incentivizes customer participation

• Helps close gap between cost of project and rebate

• Helps residents transition to climate-adapted trees, shrubs and plants

The SNWA rebate will return to $3 upon full commitment of the 
grant, expected in 2025.
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The SNWA is supporting ImpactNV’s Ten Year 100,000 Tree Goal

Last July, the SNWA committed $500,000 to 
ImpactNV to plant at least 1,000 trees within 
three years.

Under the agreement, ImpactNV has planted 
more than 800 trees and continues to plant 
more to reach its 1,000 tree requirement.

Trees are planted throughout the Las Vegas 
Valley, focusing on high-heat, low-income areas 
with sparse tree canopy.
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Public Comment received from Laura McSwain for the  

9/3/24 LVVWD Board of Directors Meeting 

(14 pages) 































From: Deb and Darrin Whetstone
To: &PublicComment
Cc: Michael Naft
Subject: {External} One size fits all water fees
Date: Monday, September 2, 2024 5:21:07 AM

Some people who received this message don't often get email from debanddarrin@aol.com. Learn why this is
important

I have lived in Las Vegas my entire life (55 years), and our family of 5 have the
good fortune of living on a large half acre lot with horses etc. The imposed "one
size fits all" water limits and associated fines are, by definition, unfair, unjust
and purely ignorant! In order to keep my water bill less than my car payment, I
have allowed several rows of hedges to die, have had to remove 3 dead large and
established (30 year plus) trees that I have denied water since the imposed
fines. Next week 2 more trees are coming down because of YOUR poorly planned
and unreasonable water limits. You are systematically destroying the canopy in
this city. All one has to do is take a drive, and look at all the ugly brown dead
trees, which are completely YOUR FAULT. The water limits must be adjusted to
match the lot size! It is the only fair and equitable way. If not, then I want my
taxes to be assessed at the same rate as the smaller homes that my water usage
is being forced to match! Your policies are slowly turning our city into a ugly
brown patch of dirt. People are simply stopping watering their landscape and
NOT replacing it because they cannot afford to. Your $5.00/sq ft is humorous
when landscapers are charging $15-$20/sq ft to re-landscape!  Next time your
driving around take a good look at some of our neighborhoods and the damage
you are solely responsible for.

Darrin Whetstone

Public Comment received for the 9/3/24 LVVWD Board of Directors Meeting
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From: Ken Geraghty
To: &PublicComment
Subject: {External} Comment for the LVVWD Meeting
Date: Monday, September 2, 2024 12:54:18 PM

Some people who received this message don't often get email from kggeraghty@gmail.com. Learn why this is
important

I am a homeowner who is subject to, and regularly incurring, Excessive Use Charges. This
despite the fact that my house has been unoccupied since late May and the interior water is
turned off. The only use of water at my property is for landscaping. I employ a professional
landscaper who follows the recommended watering times required by the water district.
Merely trying to maintain my landscaping causes me to exceed the water usage allowed under
the Excessive Use Charge program. I have a 1/2-acre lot with mature plants. It does not seem
reasonable that the limits you have set are so extreme that without any interior use I cannot
meet the required water levels. This has to change.

Ken Geraghty
386-259-0105

Public Comment received for the 9/3/24 LVVWD Board of Directors Meeting
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